Commission for the Blind

Minutes (Draft)
Regular Meeting Held Virtually

October 7, 2020 - 9:00 AM

1. Call to Order

Chairman Schreiber called the meeting to order at 9:04 AM.

2. Roll Call

Mr. Schreiber took roll, and present were Dr. Robert Reidy, Ms. Urja Lansing, and Chairman Art Schreiber. All members were present.

3. Introduction of Guests and Staff

Present were Mr. Greg Trapp, Executive Director; Mr. Jim Salas, Deputy Director for Vocational Rehabilitation and Independent Living; Mr. Kevin Romero, Deputy Director for Finance and Administration; Ms. Lucy Mallahan, Orientation Center Director; Ms. Kelly Burma, Skills Center Coordinator; Ms. Patricia Adams, Executive Secretary; Ms. Audrey Trujillo, IT Manager; and Mr. John Kreienkamp. Assistant Attorney General. One guest was present, Ms. Dona Orgeron.
 
4. Approval of possible changes to the agenda order and deletion of Agenda items

No action was taken on this item as there were no changes or deletions introduced.

5. Approval of minutes for the Regular Meeting of August 26, 2020

Ms. Lansing moved to approve the minutes for the regular meeting of August 26, and Dr. Reidy seconded the motion. A roll call vote was taken, and the minutes were approved, with Ms. Lansing voting yes, Dr. Reidy voting yes, and Chairman Schreiber voting yes. 

6. Chairman’s Report, Arthur A. Schreiber

Mr. Schreiber said that he was very upset about what the Defense Department is trying to do at Kirtland Air Force Base. He said that a lot of what has traditionally been the job of the military is being moved to the private sector, and that it is not as efficient as the government. He thanked everyone for the support he received when he fractured his spine, saying he was told by the doctor he would never walk normally again but that he is almost there.

7. Election of Chair

Ms. Lansing said it is clear to all Mr. Schreiber is invaluable to the Commission and nominated Mr. Schreiber for Chair. Dr. Reidy seconded the motion. A roll call vote was taken and Mr. Schreiber elected as Chair, with Ms. Lansing voting yes, Dr. Reidy voting yes, and Mr. Schreiber voting yes. 

Mr. Schreiber thanked Mr. Trapp and the agency for all of the support of the staff over the years.

8. Director's Report, Greg Trapp

a. Major Trends and Developments, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp thanked Mr. Schreiber for his comments, and congratulated him on his election.

Mr. Trapp thanked Mr. Kreienkamp for his assistance over the last couple weeks in regards to the Open Meetings Act. Mr. Trapp asked Mr. Kreienkamp to expound on a recent legal opinion he issued about the Open Meetings Act and voting, saying that Mr. Schreiber had agreed to waive the attorney-client privilege. Mr. Kreienkamp said a couple bodies that the Commission is associated with have come up with a voting method in which members were told to say their name if they disagreed with a vote and if the majority remain silent it is deemed to be an approval. Mr. Kreienkamp said that it needs to be kept in mind that meeting virtually is itself only substantially compliant with the Open Meetings Act, and that the roll call vote is necessary to establish that there is a quorum when the vote was taken, and to allow members of the public to know how each of the members voted.

Mr. Trapp thanked Mr. Kreienkamp for his legal opinion, saying that it has been shared with the bodies that were engaging in what he calls affirmatively opting out voting. Mr. Trapp asked that the legal opinion be attached to the minutes, and Mr. Schreiber agreed. Mr. Schreiber also thanked Mr. Kreienkamp for his work, and he said that he is glad that the Commission is leading the pack on Open Meetings Act compliance.

Mr. Trapp talked about the Coronavirus relief legislation pending in Congress and said there will be more in this subject later in the agenda and is important because of the waivers that have been proposed that will impact the agency. He said that the President tweeted that he will not allow any Coronavirus relief legislation until after the election.

Mr. Trapp said that the Legislative Finance Committee Hearing is coming up on October 28, and that it will be either in person or by Webex. Mr. Trapp said that the budget is not as dire as it was a couple months ago, but that there will still be budget challenges until the oil and natural gas sectors recover. 

b. Administration and Finance, Kevin Romero

Mr. Romero said the audit is on schedule and that the agency is on track to submit it by the November 1 deadline. He said currently Janelle Gonzales and her staff are preparing the financial statements.

Mr. Romero reported that the new Human Resources Manager is Annica Gonzales, and that she started on October 5. Mr. Romero reported that the agency currently has 18 vacant positions, 11 of which are exempt other. He said that this gives the Commission a 20.57 percent vacancy rate. He said that the agency is currently recruiting for five positions, and that there are two that managers are preparing to interview for, and one position for which the supervisor has requested a list of applicants. Once these positions are filled the vacancy rate will be 14.86 percent. Mr. Romero said that the State Personnel Office and the Department of Finance and Administration will be reviewing open positions looking at ones that have been open, and are requiring justification for positions that have been vacant too long. He said that the State Personnel Office is requesting rule changes that will go into effect on January 1, 2021. They are requesting that annual leave over 240 be available for use until July 19, 2021. He said there is also a proposed change clarifying that classified employees can donate sick and annual leave to other classified employees or to exempt employees. Mr. Romero said that the State Personnel Office is also requesting that the Personal Leave Day be amended from one to two days per year per employee.

Mr. Romero said that the Capital Outlay Hearing is set for October 15, and that the request for repairs and renovations is the same as what was submitted for 2021. Mr. Romero said the appropriation request was submitted on September 1, and that the amount was $13,190,400, which is about a $500,000 decrease.

c. Independent Living and Vocational Rehabilitation, Jim Salas

Mr. Salas reported that the new Vocational Rehabilitation Counselor in the Roswell office is Robert Herring. Ms. Lansing asked where he was from, and Mr. Salas said that Mr. Herring is from Roswell and his family has a long history in Roswell. Mr. Salas said he has contacts in the business community, and that the Commission has Never had a counselor with that type of familiarity in the area. Mr. Salas said that there are still counselor openings in Las Vegas and Farmington. 

Mr. Salas said the agency has been working to fill the Technology Supervisor position and has made an offer that was accepted. The candidate is coming from out-of-state and will start on November 2. He said there is also a technology specialist position in the Las Cruces office and he has requested the list of candidates. Mr. Salas reported that they have a list for the two secretary positions in Albuquerque and will soon start interviews. 

Mr. Salas reported that for Federal Fiscal Year 2020 there were 12 consumers in integrated employment and one in self-employment for an average hourly wage of $21.68 per hour. Mr. Salas reported that 3 individuals have been placed in integrated employment during State Fiscal Year 2021, with an average wage of $30.24 per hour. He said that there were a couple persons who were employed at unusually high salaries, which is the reason for the high hourly wage. He also reported that there are currently 24 individuals in employment status.

Dr. Reidy asked about employment status, and Mr. Salas said that it refers to persons who have been employed for at least 90 days, and that they are waiting for the consumer to be stable in their employment.

Chairman Schreiber congratulated Mr. Salas and the Commission on the high average hourly wage.

d. Orientation Center, Lucy Mallahan

Ms. Mallahan reported that the Orientation Center is still providing services virtually, and that they are using both the phone and video conferencing. She said they currently have three full-time students and two part-time students. Ms. Mallahan said that enrollment is down due to being unable to provide tours in the spring. Ms. Mallahan reported that there are two vacancies one for secretary and one for a Blindness Skills Instructor.

Ms. Mallahan said they are still refining reopening procedures for the Orientation Center. She said that she contacted the Emergency Operations Center in order to work with them in the case should someone test positive. 

e. Skills Center, Kelly Burma

Ms. Burma reported that the Skills Center is serving 8 students, all but two of whom are Pre-ETS eligible. She said that the Technology for Children program has delivered assistive technology to twelve students during the current state fiscal year.

9. Unfinished Business

a. Report on Start of Apartment Construction at the Orientation Center, Lucy Mallahan 

Ms. Mallahan said that good things come to those who wait, and that she is very excited to report that on September 15 she met with Facilities Management, a contractor, and an architect. She said that purchase orders have been issued and they are starting the process of building the apartments and working on final designs. She said that she anticipates weekly meetings on the project, and that they are facing challenges, including that 1400 square feet is relatively small. She also reported that she met with city planners and found that the property line had not been abandoned so a new request has been made. She said that they have also requested that the zoning be changed from C3 to R4 to accommodate the building. Ms. Mallahan said that the project should be completed by November 26 of 2021. 

Chairman Schreiber congratulated Lucy and the agency, saying he was glad the apartments were coming to fruition and that they would be a great addition. Dr. Reidy offered his congratulations and thanked Lucy for shepherding the project.

Ms. Mallahan said she has been working on it for the nine years since she joined the agency, and she thanked those who worked on it for the 21 years that it has been in the works.

b. Report on Commission Response to the Coronavirus Emergency, Jim Salas 

Mr. Salas reported that the agency has been working on procedures for providing more in person training. He spoke about the need to have procedures for inside activity, for working in a consumers home, how to provide cane travel, and how vehicles are cleaned, adding that the agency would be working with the Department of Health on the procedures. Mr. Salas said that Mr. Trapp and Ms. Burma have been working on virtual meeting platforms.

Mr. Trapp added that Ms. Burma is also chairing a committee to prepare an after-action report. Mr. Trapp said that they have been working with the Department of Health should there be a circumstance where an employee has or has been exposed to Covid-19, and how that person might be tested at home. He said that they have also worked with the legislature on the accessibility of the virtual session, including meeting platforms, adding that Webex is very difficult for persons who are blind. 

Ms. Burma added that the agency has also created a special Coronavirus category in Newsline, category 32.

c. Discussion of Waiver Authority Contained in Proposed COVID-19 Relief Legislation, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp said that the Coronavirus relief legislation includes waivers that would not require that 15 percent of the vocational rehabilitation grant be spent on the provision of Pre-Employment Transition Services, and that would also waive the Maintenance of Effort requirement. Mr. Trapp said that the legislation is stalled in Congress until after the election, and that $141 million relapsed to the federal treasury as a result.

Mr. Trapp talked about other proposals that could be included in the legislation, describing the failed proposal that $141 million be made available without a match requirement. Mr. Trapp said that $141 million was the amount left over after the reallocation process that took place in July and August, saying that a total of $191 million was relinquished by state agencies, and that only about $150 million was reallotted. Mr. Trapp said there is also a proposal to allow using vocational rehabilitation funds to assist managers in the Business Enterprise Program who will need to replace inventory once they are able to return to their businesses.

Dr. Reidy said that it was reported in the news this morning that President Trump has backed off of his treat to not consider the relief legislation until after the election.

d. Approval of Agency Transition to a Consumer-Controlled Independent Commission Pursuant to 34 CFR 361.16, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp said that federal law allows for an independent commission when a majority of the membership is blind, and that when there is an independent commission the agency does not have to have a State Rehabilitation Council. Mr. Trapp said the current statute only requires one member of the Commission to be blind, and that the Commission would need to have a statute that requires a majority of the Commissioners to be blind. Mr. Trapp said that the move to Consumer-Controlled Independent Commission would benefit the consumers because the agency would be controlled by disabled person. Mr. Trapp said It would also benefit the agency because it would allow the agency to not have a State Rehabilitation Council and that would result in significant cost and resource savings. Mr. Trapp said that it would save personnel time that employees spend preparing for and attending meetings, including publishing notices, preparing minutes, and processing reimbursement payments. He said it would also save the costs of per diem and mileage. Mr. Trapp said that the best reason is the significant amount of time that personnel must spend preparing for and attending the State Rehab Council meetings, and that he is looking for ways to reduce and make reasonable workloads. He said he is concerned about succession planning.

Ms. Burma added that it is also very difficult to find persons who are able and willing to serve.

Mr. Salas said that it is important to have a number of voices, including from CAP, SILC, and the Native American programs. Mr. Trapp added that it may be appropriate to have a seven member Commission to accommodate more perspectives, and that CAP, 121, and SILC reports could be heard by including those organizations on the agenda.

Mr. Trapp said he understands the concern about opening up the statute, but that they still need to fix the register of blind persons and the issue of how legal blindness is determined by an exam from an Ophthalmologist.

Dr. Reidy said he is very supportive of the proposed changes, and that the determination of blindness is way too restrictive.

Mr. Trapp said that he would also like to change the name to Commission for the Blind and Visually Impaired, and Dr. Reidy agreed. Mr. Trapp said that the blind community would want to have blind in the name, such as is the case with the Nebraska Commission for the Blind and Visually Impaired. Mr. Trapp said that there are other benefits of having an independent commission, including that the state plan process is easier.

Ms. Lansing made a motion to approve the transition to an independent commission and Dr. Reidy seconded the motion. A roll call vote was taken with Ms. Lansing voting yes, Dr. Reidy voting yes, and Mr. Schreiber voting yes. The motion was approved unanimously. 

10. New Business

a. Approval of Agency Annual Report, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp said the annual report is submitted to the Governor under state law and to the Department of Education under federal law. He said that the agency has a template that is used and the narrative tends to be the same in terms of the program reports with new photographs and captions. He said that this year there will be new information related to the response to the pandemic. He said that the report will have information on how Covid-19 has affected the agency and the ability to provide services, and how the agency has reacted to the pandemic by switching to telework and providing remote instruction and services. He said he would also like to include the Article he co-wrote on the 100th anniversary of vocational rehabilitation with Diane Mourning Brown of the Division of Vocational Rehabilitation 

Dr. Reidy moved to approve the annual report, and Ms. Lansing seconded the motion. A roll call vote was taken, and the annual report was approved, with Dr. Reidy voting yes, Ms. Lansing voting yes, and Chairman Schreiber voting yes. 

b. Report on the Status of the Randolph-Sheppard Act Contract to Operate the Thunderbird Inn and Dining Facility at Kirtland Air Force Base, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp said the agency has been running the Thunderbird Inn Dining facility at Kirtland Air Force Base under the Randolph-Sheppard Act for almost 21 years. He said that the agency had to intervene in a lawsuit to protect the priority, NISH v. Rumsfeld, which went to the Tenth Circuit Court of Appeals in Denver and recognized the Randolph Sheppard Act priority for blind persons to operate food services on federal property. He explained that NISH was National Industries for the Severely Handicapped, which is now AbilityOne and SourceAmerica. Mr. Trapp said that the Air Force recently put out a Request for Proposals, and that in their Request for Information said that the Randolph Sheppard Act did not apply.

Mr. Trapp said that the Commission has sought a special commissioning from the Attorney General to hire outside counsel. Mr. Kreienkamp said that a special commission is necessary for the Commission to be represented by outside counsel in administrative or court proceedings. Mr. Trapp said that the Commission has hired Peter Nolan, who has a considerable amount of experience, and that he is out of Texas which might help reduce expenses. 

c. Approval of Telework Time Confirmation Procedure, Kevin Romero

Mr. Romero said that the state went to a telework model in March, and that he initiated the telework agreement at that time, thinking that it was for a limited basis and that all would be back to work sometime soon. Mr. Romero described the current telework procedure, saying employees email the supervisor when they start work, when they begin lunch, when they come back from lunch, and at the end of day. He said the supervisors are receiving four emails per employee per day which could mean that a supervisor is getting 40 emails per day. Mr. Romero said the proposed change requires that employees track their times and activities and send a single report to their supervisor on a weekly basis. Mr. Romero reviewed the provisions of the telework agreement, including the requirement to maintain the confidentiality of information through a secure internet connection, and the requirement to maintain an accurate time record. Mr. Romero said that employees would report their telework times under penalty of perjury. Mr. Romero also reviewed the optional confidentiality agreement for household members that is a part of the telework agreement. He said there could be circumstances where a family member might inadvertently or accidentally overhear or access confidential information. He said the confidentiality agreement was a Reasonable precaution to take during telework.

Ms. Lansing asked how the telework has been going, and Mr. Trapp said the telework has been Going a lot better than he would have thought possible. He said there are still a lot of challenges, and that there are just some things that we cannot do remotely. He said that none of us anticipated that we would be engaging in telework this long, and that the telework procedure was designed to comply with 2 CFR Part 200.430, which requires that time be properly allocated and tracked.

Mr. Romero agreed that it has been going well. Mr. Salas said it has been going well for the counselors, but that the independent living program is more of a challenge because persons are normally served in their own homes and communities, and since we are not able to provide the more meaty and substantive services we would normally provide.

Ms. Lansing acknowledged staff for the good job they are doing, and Chairman Schreiber agreed, saying absolutely. 

Ms. Lansing moved to approve the telework time confirmation procedure, and Dr. Reidy seconded the motion. A roll call vote was taken, and the telework time confirmation procedure was approved, with Dr. Reidy voting yes, Ms. Lansing voting yes, and Chairman Schreiber voting yes. 

11. Commission Open Discussion

Ms. Lansing said the apartment at the Orientation Center is very exciting, and that she is looking forward to going to Alamogordo to tour the apartments.

Mr. Schreiber asked if he should attend the upcoming Legislative Finance Committee meeting. Mr. Trapp said that he thinks that the agency should keep the number of individuals who attend to the absolute minimum, and that they are being told to limit presentations to 5 to 10 minutes. He said he would inquire about the ability to have a hybrid process so that some can appear remotely. Mr. Romero said that the number of cases of Covid-19 in the state has increased and said he is surprised that they are actually having in person meetings.

Mr. Trapp said that he thinks the agency gains by hearing to their requirements, and that he is inclined to attend by Webex, and that he could ask Audrey to help him remotely to log in through Webex.

Chairman Schreiber said that it would be better to only have two attending and follow the guidance of the Committee.

12. Comments from the Audience

There were no audience comments.

13. Date and Location of Next Meeting

The next meeting was set for December 2 at 9:00 am.

14. Executive Session Pursuant to Sections 10-15-1(H)(2) and 10-15-1(H)(7) NMSA 1978

a. Possible Litigation over Renewal of the Thunderbird Inn and Dining Facility Randolph Sheppard Act Contract at Kirtland Air Force Base 
b. Executive Director Performance Evaluation 

There was discussion about the best option for the executive session, including use of a Zoom breakout room and a conference call. Ms. Burma said it was possible to place staff and members of the public in a Zoom waiting room. It was decided to enter into executive session through the use of a Zoom waiting room for members of the public and employees not necessary for the executive session.

Ms. Lansing moved to go into executive session pursuant to 10-15-1(H)(2) and 10-15-1(H)(7) NMSA 1978, and Dr. Reidy seconded. The Commission went into Executive Session at 11:55 AM with Ms. Lansing voting yes, Dr. Reidy voting yes, and Chairman Schreiber voting yes.

The Commission returned from Executive Session at 12:50 PM and Chairman Schreiber affirmed that the only subjects discussed during the executive session were those stated in the motion for the Executive Session. 

Ms. Lansing moved to approve the Executive Director’s performance evaluation, and Dr. Reidy seconded the motion. A roll call vote was taken, and the evaluation was approved, with Ms. Lansing voting yes, Dr. Reidy voting yes, and Chairman Schreiber voting yes. 

14. Adjourn

Chairman Schreiber adjourned The meeting at 12:53 pm.

Approved this 2nd Day of December, 2020.

Arthur Schreiber, Chair
Commission for the Blind
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CFB Voting Memo Final 10.2.2020.pdf
ATTORNEY-CLIENT PRIVILEGED, CONFIDENTIAL MEMORANDUM 
To: New Mexico Commission for the Blind 
Greg Trapp, Executive Director 
From: John Kreienkamp, Assistant Attorney General 
Date: October 2, 2020 
Re: Voting in Substantial Compliance with the Open Meetings Act at Virtual Meetings 
I was asked by Executive Director Greg Trapp to provide my opinion, as counsel to the New Mexico Commission for the Blind (hereinafter the “Commission”),
as to a particular voting process followed by other public bodies at virtual meetings. This process, which Executive Director Trapp has referred to as
“affirmatively opting-out voting,” has apparently been adopted by an increasing number of public bodies associated in some way with the Commission. As
it has been described to me, this process involves a public body “voting” on an action item by announcing first that all members who were present at the
beginning of the meeting are deemed to have voted in favor of the item of business unless they speak up to either vote against the item or abstain. On
occasion, the public body may conduct a chorus vote beforehand, meaning that all members simultaneously indicate their approval. 
The questions I have been asked to answer about this voting process are as follows: 
list of 1 items
1. Is affirmatively opting-out voting at virtual meetings a process that substantially complies with the provisions of the Open Meetings Act? 
list end
list of 1 items
2. If affirmatively opting-out voting at virtual meetings is not in substantial compliance with the Open Meetings Act, would it be brought into substantial
compliance by taking an additional step to confirm that a quorum of the public body is present for the vote? 
list end
list of 1 items
3. If affirmatively opting-out voting at virtual meetings is not in substantial compliance with the Open Meetings Act, would it be brought into substantial
compliance by the members of the public body voting orally in favor of the action item but not through a roll call vote? 
list end
Short Answers 
list of 1 items
1. No. In my legal opinion as counsel to the Commission, affirmatively opting-out voting at virtual meetings is not a process that substantially complies
with the provisions of the Open Meetings Act. The process does not ensure either that a quorum is present or that an accurate record is made of the votes
of each member of the public body. 
list end
list of 1 items
2. Yes, if the public body were to take additional steps to confirm that both a quorum of the public body is present and identify which particular members
are present for the vote, this would likely bring affirmatively opting-out voting into substantial compliance with the Open Meetings Act. 
list end
list of 1 items
3. No, a process through which the members of the public body vote orally in favor of the action item but not through a roll call vote would not, in my
opinion, bring affirmatively opting-out voting into substantial compliance with the Open Meetings Act. This is because the process still would not ensure
either that a quorum is present or that an accurate record is made of the votes of each member of the public body. 
list end
Background 
In New Mexico, the Open Meetings Act provides the public with access to “the greatest possible information regarding the affairs of government and the
official acts of those officers and employees who represent them.” Section 10-15-1(A) (emphasis added). See also Kleinberg v. Bd. of Educ. of Albuquerque
Pub. Sch., 1988-NMCA-014, ¶ 18 (noting that “the public policy of this state, as expressed in the Act, is to conduct the public's business in the open,
allowing persons, so desiring, to attend and listen to the proceedings”). In line with the public policy behind the statute, OMA is broadly construed in
favor of transparency. See Attorney General’s Open Meetings Act Compliance Guide, p. 7 (8th ed. 2015) (“OMA Guide”) (noting that “doubt as to the proper
course of action should be resolved in favor of openness whenever possible”). 
In providing that all meetings held by a quorum of any public body in New Mexico must be “open” to the public, OMA specifically guarantees the public the
right to “attend and listen to the deliberations and proceedings.” Section 10-15-1(A). As our Office notes in our OMA Guide, this represents “the basic
open meetings policy of the state,” that public business must “be conducted by the public body … at meetings open to all persons who wish to attend and
listen.” OMA Guide, p. 6. Although the statute does not define the phrase “attend and listen,” its various provisions leave no doubt that meetings must
be held in a particular physical location. For instance, OMA specifically provides that members of a public body seeking to appear telephonically may only
do so “when it is otherwise difficult or impossible for the member to attend the meeting in person.” Section 10-15-1(C) (emphasis added). Similarly, a
meeting may only be reconvened on a later date if the public body “posts notice of the date, time and place for the reconvened meeting on or near the door
of the place where the original meeting was held.” Section 10-15-1(E) (emphasis added). Therefore, it is clear that as a general rule OMA requires both
that meetings be held in person and that the public be able to attend in person. 
OMA also effectively sets requirements on how a public body may vote at its meetings. First and foremost, only a quorum of a public body may take action
and hold meetings. In addition, every public body must keep and maintain minutes of every meeting that contain, among other information, both “the names
of members in attendance and those absent” and “a record of any decisions and votes taken that show how each member voted.” Section 10-15-1(G). The purpose
of these requirements, in light of OMA’s purpose of providing the public access to “the greatest possible information” about the affairs of its government,
is clearly to ensure that the public knows both which members of the public body were present for all actions taken and how each of those members voted
on those action items. Section 10-15-1(A). 
However, all of these requirements and provisions must be qualified to a degree by virtue of the 
fact that OMA “requires substantial, not strict, compliance.” Parkview Cmty. Ditch Ass’n v. Peper, 
2014-NMCA-049, ¶ 14. “Substantial compliance has occurred when the statute has been 
sufficiently followed so as to carry out the intent for which it was adopted and serve the purpose 
of the statute.” Gutierrez v. City of Albuquerque, 1981-NMSC-061, ¶ 14, 96 N.M. 398. To 
determine whether a public body has substantially complied with OMA, courts look to the purpose 
of the applicable OMA requirement and then to whether the public body’s procedure or action was 
consistent with that purpose. 
Based on the doctrine of substantial compliance, in the early days of the pandemic in New Mexico the Office of the Attorney General issued an advisory
to the public as to the permissibility of and best practices for virtual meetings. This advisory stated our opinion that public bodies could, consistent
with OMA, conduct meetings virtually during the pendency of the state of emergency caused by COVID-19 provided that the public was given ample opportunity
to attend and listen through virtual means. Our advisory included the following specific guidelines: 
list of 8 items
• Notice of the meeting must still comply with the mandates of OMA, and it should contain detailed information about how members of the public may attend
and listen via telephone, live streaming, or other similar technologies---this should include such detail as relevant phone numbers, web addresses, etc.;

• While provided by alternative means, the public must have some form of access to the meeting to substitute for the access it would during any normally
scheduled public meeting subject to OMA; 
• Where possible, videoconference is the best alternative method of holding meetings; 
• At the start of the meeting, the chairperson should announce the names of those members of the public entity participating remotely; 
• All members of the public entity participating remotely must identify themselves whenever they speak and must be clearly audible to the other members
of the public entity and to the public; 
• The chairperson or person leading the meeting should suspend discussion if the audio or video is interrupted; 
• All votes of the public entity should be by roll call vote; 
• The public entity should produce and maintain a recording of the open session of the meeting. 
list end
For the purposes of this memorandum, the relevant guideline is listed second to the last, that all votes at virtual meetings should be conducted by roll
call. The reason for this recommendation was to ensure that public bodies substantially comply with OMA: by calling and asking for each member’s vote individually,
the public body would ensure that a quorum is present and that the minutes contain an accurate record of which members were present virtually for the vote
and how each member voted on the action item. 
Question 1: Is affirmatively opting-out voting a process that substantially complies with the provisions of the Open Meetings Act? 
In evaluating whether affirmatively opting-out voting is a process that substantially complies with 
OMA, it is necessary to start first with the observation that virtual meetings are themselves only 
substantially compliant with the statute. In other words, this is not a question which is predicated 
on the public body’s otherwise full compliance with OMA’s various provisions. To the contrary, 
virtual meetings represent a (necessary) compromise with the plain language of the statute. The 
public’s ability to attend and listen is more limited at virtual meetings, and the members of the 
public body are not all in a particular room together where attendance is obvious and the record of 
voting is clear. 
From the standpoint of technology, virtual meetings are somewhat challenging because of the not-infrequent occurrence where members effectively “drop out”
of the meeting due to human error or a technological problem. Where a particular member’s internet crashes, for example, that member may still appear to
the public and the other members of the public body to be listening and participating in the meeting when in fact this is only illusory. Similarly, a member
who forgets to unmute herself or momentarily walks away from her computer or phone is plainly not participating in the meeting at that moment even if the
other members of the public body are unaware of that fact. And, to speak plainly, rare is the meeting that transpires free of these types of occurrences.

In my view, these technological challenges clearly render affirmatively opting-out voting a process that is not substantially compliant with OMA. The process
does not establish that a quorum is present, which members are present for the vote, or how each individual member has voted. The meeting instead simply
assumes that everyone who is supposed to be participating in the meeting is in fact participating in the votes. In the event that a technological or human
error has occurred, the minutes and the record of the vote is inaccurate. Such an occurrence would be the equivalent of a member walking out of the room
in an in-person meeting: the minutes must reflect the member’s temporary absence and non-participation in the vote. Critically, affirmatively opting-out
voting is inconsistent with the purpose behind OMA’s requirements as to voting: it does not ensure that the public knows either which members of the public
body were present for the vote or how each of those members voted. 
To be clear, it is my view that affirmatively opting-out voting impairs the public’s access to information in favor of expediency. It is a compromise on
a compromise, valuing meeting speed and the convenience of members of public bodies ahead of ensuring the public’s access to information. I therefore advise
against the Commission utilizing such a procedure. 
Question 2: If affirmatively opting-out voting is not in substantial compliance with the Open Meetings Act, would it be brought into substantial compliance
by taking an additional step to confirm that a quorum of the public body is present for the vote? 
All of the flaws with affirmatively opting-out voting – that it does not establish whether a quorum is present, which members are present for the vote,
or how each individual member has voted – would be remedied by taking the additional step of taking a roll call prior to the vote to determine which members
are present. By doing so, the public body would clearly establish which members are participating in the vote and that a quorum is present. Similarly,
because the process itself specifies that each member is counted as having voted in favor of the action unless the member specifies otherwise, the vote
tally in the minutes would be sufficiently accurate. (However, it should be noted that conducting a roll call at the start of affirmatively opting-out
voting would be less efficient than simply taking a roll call vote.) 
Question 3: If affirmatively opting-out voting is not in substantial compliance with the Open Meetings Act, would it be brought into substantial compliance
by the members of the public body voting orally in favor of the action item but not through a roll call vote? 
Although conducting an additional chorus vote as part of affirmatively opting-out voting is superior to entirely forgoing a positive vote, it still likely
does not bring the practice into substantial compliance for most public bodies. It is perhaps possible that a chorus vote would be effective for those
public bodies which consist of few members – say, the Commission with its three members – because each member might be audible and distinguishable to each
other and the public. But this would almost certainly not be the case for most public bodies, for whom a chorus vote would yield little additional information
as to both who is participating and how each member voted. Without this information, the voting process would not substantially comply with OMA. 
Conclusion 
Affirmatively opting-out voting is generally not a process that is either advisable or substantially compliant with the Open Meetings Act. The public has
a right to know not just the outcome of each vote taken by a public body, but which members participated in that decision and how each voted. This is accomplished
by a roll call vote but not affirmatively opting-out voting. It is my opinion that the Commission should not utilize this as a voting procedure, both for
the sake of avoiding unnecessary litigation and for the purpose of ensuring that the public has access to all of the information to which it is entitled.
